
bot@uwf.edu     |     850.474.2449     |     uwf.edu/trustees

Student Affairs Committee Meeting 
Thursday, November 16, 2023 

Zoom Webinar 

Zoom Webinar | Passcode: 473331 

Agenda 

I. Call to Order Alonzie Scott, Chair 

II. Roll Call Anna Lochas 

III. Greeting Alonzie Scott, Chair 

IV. Public Comment Anna Lochas 

V. Approval of Minutes Alonzie Scott, Chair 

a. August 17, 2023: Committee Meeting Minutes

VI. New Business Alonzie Scott, Chair 

a. Action Item

i. STU-1: Endorsement of the SUS Statement of Free Expression

b. Information Item

i. INFO-1: Student Health and Wellbeing Update from the Dean of Students

VII. Announcements Alonzie Scott, Chair 

VIII. Adjournment Alonzie Scott, Chair 

mailto:bot@uwf.edu
https://uwf.edu/offices/board-of-trustees/
https://uwf.zoom.us/j/85486480097?pwd=djZKUXE2ZVkxM2Q5bjF0ZFhocWwxZz09


 

 

 
 
 
 

Student Affairs Committee  
August 17, 2023 
Zoom Webinar 
DRAFT Minutes 

 

Table of Contents 

 

Committee Meeting ......................................................................................................... 1 

I. Call to Order .......................................................................................................... 1 

II. Roll Call ................................................................................................................. 1 

III. Greeting ................................................................................................................. 2 

IV. Public Comment .................................................................................................... 2 

V. New Business ........................................................................................................ 2 

A. Action Item ......................................................................................................... 2 

1. STU-1: Approval of the 2023 Florida Educational Equity Act Report ....................... 2 

VI. Other Business ...................................................................................................... 3 

VII. Adjournment .......................................................................................................... 3 

 

 
 
Committee Meeting         10:02 a.m. 
 
The public was provided with information to join this virtual public meeting on the UWF 
Board of Trustees website. 
 

I. Call to Order 

A. The meeting of the UWF Board of Trustees Student Affairs Committee was 
called to order at 10:02 a.m. by committee Chair Alonzie Scott.  
 

II. Roll Call 

A. Chair Scott asked Anna Lochas to conduct roll call. Trustees Alonzie Scott, 
Dick Baker, and Ariauna Range were in attendance.  
 

B. Other Trustees in attendance included:  
1. Suzanne Lewis, Stephanie White, Jill Singer, Paul Hsu, Bob Sires, 

and Susan James. 
 

mailto:bot@uwf.edu
https://uwf.edu/offices/board-of-trustees/


2 
 

 

C. Others in attendance included:  
1. Martha Saunders, President; Gary Liguori, Provost & Senior Vice 

President; Gregory Tomso, Vice President of Academic 
Engagement & Student Affairs; Howard Reddy, Vice President of 
University Advancement; Betsy Bowers, Vice President of Finance 
and Administration; Dave Scott, Associate Vice President for 
Athletics; Jamie Sprague, Chief Human Resource Officer; Susan 
Woolf, General Counsel; Anamarie Mixson, Assistant Vice 
President for the Office of the President; Cindy Talbert, Chief Audit 
Executive; Matt Packard, Chief Compliance Officer; Michelle 
Williams, Vice Provost; Matthew Schwartz, Associate VP, Research 
Administration and Engagement; Dan Lucas, Associate Vice 
President for Advancement; Jeffrey Djerlek, Associate Vice 
President of Finance and Controller; Christophe Lizen, Director of 
Institutional Research; Michael Wyatt, Assistant General Counsel; 
Aurora Osborn, Interim Director, Campus Culture and Access; Allan 
Pierce, Lead Help Desk Analyst; and Anna Lochas, BOT Liaison. 

 

III. Greeting 

A. Chair Scott welcomed everyone to the meeting and noted that there was 1 
action item and no information items on the Student Affairs Committee 
agenda.  
 

IV. Public Comment 

A. Chair Scott opened the floor for public comment. There were none. 
 

V. New Business 

A. Action Item 
 

1. STU-1: Approval of the 2023 Florida Educational Equity Act Report 
 

a. Chair Scott moved to the first agenda item which was 
presented by Aurora Osborn, Interim Director of the Office of 
Campus Culture and Access. 
 

b. Ms. Osborn explained that the Florida Education Equity Act 
Report is completed annually by each Florida public 
university and includes information on the University’s 
progress in implementing strategic initiatives related to 
equity and access in academic services, programs, and 
student enrollment; equity in athletics; and equity in 
employment as required by Regulation 2.003 Equity and 
Access. Ms. Osborn then briefly presented the information 
listed in the report. 
 

c. Chair Scott asked for motion to approve the 2023 Florida 
Educational Equity Act Report. 
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i. Motion by: Trustee Baker 
ii. Seconded by: Trustee Range  
iii. Motion passed unanimously. 

 

VI. Other Business 

A. Chair Scott identified that all agenda items had been discussed. Chair 
Scott asked if the committee members had any additional business to 
discuss. No other business was discussed.  
 

VII. Adjournment         10:11 a.m. 

A. Chair Scott thanked those in attendance for their participation. With no 
other business to discuss, Chair Scott adjourned the meeting at 10:11 a.m. 
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STU-1 
Action Item 

 

Board of Trustees 
Student Affairs Committee 

November 16, 2023 
 

Endorsement of the SUS Statement of Free Expression  
 

 
Recommended Action: 
Approve the Endorsement of the State University System of Florida Free Expression Statement 
 
Background Information: 
In 2019, the Board of Governors and the twelve institutions comprising the statue university system 
adopted a statement of free expression which promotes full, open and civil discourse. In 2022, the 
BOG published its Civil Discourse Final Report, which reviews current best practices and presents 
seven recommendations to the SUS. Recommendation III states that the leadership of each 
university board of trustees, faculty senate, and student government annually review and endorse 
the Board’s Statement of Free Expression and commit to the principles of civil discourse.  
 
Implementation Plan: 
The SUS Statement of Free Expression will be brought before the UWF Board of Trustees, Faculty 
Senate, and Student Government Association for review and endorsement on an annual basis 
each fall, per the UWF Civil Discourse Plan approved August 2022. 
 
Fiscal Implications: 
None. 
 
Relevant Authority: 
2022 Civil Discourse Final Report: https://www.flbog.edu/wp-
content/uploads/2022/01/SPC_09_Civil-Discourse_Final_CE.pdf 

 
 
Supporting Documents: 

1. PowerPoint Slide 
2. Appendix A – State University System of Florida Statement of Free Expression 
3. Board of Governor’s 2022 Civil Discourse Final Report  
4. UWF 2022 Civil Discourse Plan 

 
Prepared by: 
Aurora Osborn, Interim Director, Office of Campus Culture and Access, Division of Academic 
Engagement and Student Affairs, 850-474-2914, aosborn@uwf.edu 
 
Presenter: 
Aurora Osborn, Interim Director, Office of Campus Culture and Access 
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Endorsement

The State University System of Florida and its twelve public postsecondary institutions adopt this Statement on Free Expression 
to support and encourage full and open discourse and the robust exchange of ideas and perspectives on our respective 
campuses. The principles of freedom of speech and freedom of expression in the United States and Florida Constitutions, in 
addition to being legal rights, are an integral part of our three-part university mission to deliver a high quality academic 
experience for our students, engage in meaningful and productive research, and provide valuable public service for the benefit of 
our local communities and the state. The purpose of this Statement is to affirm our dedication to these principles and to seek our 
campus communities’ commitment to maintaining our campuses as places where the open exchange of knowledge and ideas 
furthers our mission.

A fundamental purpose of an institution of higher education is to provide a learning environment where divergent ideas, opinions 
and philosophies, new and old, can be rigorously debated and critically evaluated. Through this process, often referred to as the 
marketplace of ideas, individuals are free to express any ideas and opinions they wish, even if others may disagree with them or 
find those ideas and opinions to be offensive or otherwise antithetical to their own world view. The very process of debating 
divergent ideas and challenging others’ opinions develops the intellectual skills necessary to respectfully argue through civil 
discourse. Development of such skills leads to personal and scholarly growth and is an essential component of the academic 
and research missions of each of our institutions.

It is equally important not to stifle the dissemination of any ideas, even if other members of our community may find those ideas 
abhorrent. Individuals wishing to express ideas with which others may disagree must be free to do so, without fear of being 
bullied, threatened or silenced. This does not mean that such ideas should go unchallenged, as that is part of the learning 
process. And though we believe all members of our campus communities have a role to play in promoting civility and mutual 
respect in that type of discourse, we must not let concerns over civility or respect be used as a reason to silence expression. We 
should empower and enable one another to speak and listen, rather than interfere with or silence the open expression of ideas.

Each member of our campus communities must also recognize that institutions may restrict expression that is unlawful, such as 
true threats or defamation. Because universities and colleges are first and foremost places where people go to engage in 
scholarly endeavors, it is necessary to the efficient and effective operations of each institution for there to be reasonable 
limitations on the time, place, and manner in which these rights are exercised. Each institution has adopted regulations that align 
with Florida’s Campus Free Expression Act, section 1004.097, Florida Statutes, and with the United States and Florida 
Constitutions and the legal opinions interpreting those provisions. These limitations are narrowly drawn and content-neutral and 
serve to ensure that all members of our campus communities have an equal ability to express their ideas and opinions, while 
preserving campus order and security.



The State University System of Florida and its twelve public postsecondary institutions 
adopt this Statement on Free Expression to support and encourage a full and open 
discourse and the robust exchange of ideas and perspectives on our respective 
campuses.  The principles of freedom of speech and freedom of expression in the United 
States and Florida Constitutions, in addition to being legal rights, are an integral part of 
our three-part university mission to deliver a high-quality academic experience for our 
students, engage in meaningful and productive research, and provide valuable public 
service for the benefit of our local communities and the state.  The purpose of this 
statement is to affirm our dedication to these principles and to seek our campus 
communities' commitment to maintaining our campuses as places where the open 
exchange of knowledge and ideas furthers our mission. 

A fundamental purpose of an institution of higher education is to provide a learning 
environment where divergent ideas, opinions, and philosophies, new and old, can be 
rigorously debated and critically evaluated.  Through this process, often referred to as the 
marketplace of ideas, individuals are free to express any ideas and opinions they wish, 
even if others may disagree with them or find those ideas and opinions to be offensive or 
otherwise antithetical to their own worldview.  The very process of debating divergent 
ideas and challenging others' opinions develops the intellectual skills necessary to 
respectfully argue through civil discourse.  Development of such skills leads to personal 
and scholarly growth and is an essential component of each of our institutions' academic 
and research missions. 

It is equally important not to stifle the dissemination of any ideas, even if other members 
of our community may find those ideas abhorrent.  Individuals wishing to express ideas 
with which others may disagree must be free to do so without fear of being bullied, 
threatened, or silenced.  This does not mean that such ideas should go unchallenged, as 
that is part of the learning process.  And though we believe all members of our campus 
communities have a role to play in promoting civility and mutual respect in that type of 
discourse, we must not let concerns over civility or respect be used as a reason to silence 
expression.  We should empower and enable one another to speak and listen, rather than 
interfere with or silence the open expression of ideas. 

Each member of our campus communities must also recognize that institutions may 
restrict unlawful expression, such as true threats or defamation.  Because universities 
and colleges are first and foremost places where people go to engage in scholarly 
endeavors, it is necessary to the efficient and effective operations of each institution for 
there to be reasonable limitations on the time, place, and manner in which these rights 
are exercised.  Each institution has adopted regulations that align with Florida's Campus 



Free Expression Act, section 1004.097, Florida Statutes, and the United States and 
Florida Constitutions and the legal opinions interpreting those provisions.  These 
limitations are narrowly drawn and content-neutral and serve to ensure that all members 
of our campus communities have an equal ability to express their ideas and opinions 
while preserving campus order and security. 



  



 

 
As members of many different societal groups and communities, people thrive on the 
personal interactions that occur every minute of every day.  These ongoing interactions 
provide the foundation for learning, discovery, and growth in a university setting.  More 
specifically, open-minded, tolerant, and respectful discourse among campus community 
members is critical to enabling students to learn and pursue their educational goals, 
faculty to effectively teach, and staff to pursue fulfilling work.  

 
To promote civil discourse in the State University System, the Board of Governors, the 
presidents of Florida's twelve public universities, adopted a "Statement of Free 
Expression" in 2019.  The Board's statement directly aligns with the well-established 
"Chicago Principles" that originated at the University of Chicago in 2014 to articulate the 
university's overarching commitment to free, robust, and uninhibited debate.  Universities 
have widely adopted the Chicago Principles throughout the U.S.   
 
The Board's Statement of Free Expression was endorsed by the twelve state universities 
as a vehicle to establish, maintain, and support a full and open discourse and the robust 
exchange of ideas and perspectives on all university campuses (See Appendix A).  The 
statement reinforces that a critical purpose of a higher education institution is "to provide 
a learning environment where divergent ideas, opinions, and philosophies, new and old, 
can be rigorously debated and critically evaluated." 
 
Board of Governors Chair Syd Kitson established the Board's Civil Discourse Initiative 
during his January 2021 "State of the System" address.  Chair Kitson expressed concern 
regarding the steady decline in respectful discourse among those with differing 
viewpoints.  He stated that the university setting could provide a foundation for 
understanding, learning, and growth in this area.  Chair Kitson tasked Governor Tim Cerio 
to lead the initiative through the Strategic Planning Committee.  Governor Cerio has 
stated that "Civil discourse, conducted civilly without fear of reprisal, is critical to free 
speech and ensuring academic and intellectual freedom – not just on our university 
campuses, but throughout our country."  
 
The 2018 Legislature established the Campus Free Expression Act in section 1004.097, 
Florida Statutes.  This statute provides direction and relevance to the Board's initiative as 
it codifies an individual's right to engage in free-speech activities at public higher 
education institutions.  It also prohibits a public institution from shielding students, faculty, 
or staff from expressive activities while authorizing a public institution to create and 
enforce reasonable restrictions under specified conditions. 



 

The state universities provided information on activities and initiatives promoting and 
supporting civil discourse in their campus communities.  Best practices gleaned from a 
review of their submissions were highlighted within the following four categories. 

 
1. Workshops & Professional Development: Presentations, lectures, workshops, or 

training designed to provide opportunities for faculty, staff, students, and campus 
partners to learn how to engage in and facilitate dialogue respectfully. 

2. Speakers, Dialogue & Debate: Events or programs that provide opportunities for 
faculty, staff, and students to engage in, observe, or facilitate conversations and 
encourage civil discourse. 

3. Outreach (on and off-campus): Programs, workshops, and or campaigns with 
external partners help cultivate a campus culture of civil discourse.  

4. Research and Academic Affairs: Research-based initiatives, web tools, and 
courses designed to provide opportunities for students, faculty, and staff to engage 
in and learn about issues related to civil discourse in a formal setting. 

 
Additionally, the committee researched established national programs addressing civil 
discourse and interviewed prominent authorities in this area.  Interviews were conducted 
with Dr. Robert George, McCormick Professor of Jurisprudence & Director, James 
Madison Program at Princeton University; Dr. Lynn Pasquerella, President of the 
Association of American Colleges and Universities; Dr. Diana Hess, Dean, University of 
Wisconsin School of Education; Ms. Liz Joyner, Founder & C.E.O., the Village Square; 
Dr. Bill Mattox, Director, James Madison Institute's Marshall Center for Educational 
Options; Dr. Tim Chapin, Dean, FSU  College of Social Sciences and Public Policy, and 
Dr. Jonathan Haidt, founder of the Heterodox Academy. 
 

A review of the national postsecondary system and institutional civil discourse programs 
identified a number of highly regarded initiatives and strategies that promote and support 
civil discourse.  Examples include the following. 
 

 The Center for Peace and Conflict Resolution, Brigham Young University: The 
Center's primary focus is conflict resolution.  Through mediation, arbitration, 
training workshops, research, conferences, academic courses, and consultations, 
the Center assists both the university and the community in building skills and 
promoting understanding of peace, negotiation, communication, and conflict 
resolution. 

 
 Heterodox Academy: Heterodox Academy is a nonpartisan international 

collaborative of professors, administrators, and students committed to enhancing 
the quality of research and education by promoting open inquiry, viewpoint 
diversity, and constructive disagreement in institutions of higher learning.   The 



Heterodox Academy was founded in 2015 by scholar Jonathan Haidt.  He was 
prompted by his views on the negative impact that the lack of ideological diversity 
has had on the quality of research within the Academy.   
 
The Academy collaboratively engages with universities throughout the U.S. to 
promote rigorous, open, and responsible interactions across lines of difference as 
essential to separating good ideas from bad and making good ideas better.  
Heterodox scholars view the university as a place of collaborative truth-seeking, 
where diverse scholars and students approach problems and questions from 
different points of view in pursuit of knowledge, discovery, and growth.   

 
 The Institute for Civic Discourse and Democracy, Kansas State University: The 

Institute pursues theories and practice in civic discourse that are identified to 
advance improvements in all campus and community interactions.  The Institute 
supports public conversation to elevate specific qualities of civic discourse, 
including inclusiveness, equality, reciprocity, reflection, reason-giving, and shared 
decision-making.  The Institute offers certificates and degrees through the 
university's communication studies department; and offers workshops, facilitator 
training, and research opportunities through the Kansas Civic Life Project. 

 
 The James Madison Program in American Ideals and Institutions: The James 

Madison Program is a scholarly institute within the Department of Politics 
at Princeton University and is dedicated to exploring enduring questions of 
American constitutional law and Western political thought.  The James Madison 
Program was founded in 2000 by Dr. Robert George, McCormick Professor of 
Jurisprudence at Princeton University, and follows the University of Chicago's 
principles on freedom of expression.   
 
The James Madison Program promotes teaching and scholarship in constitutional 
law and political thought and provides a forum for free expression and robust civil 
dialogue and debate.  The Program hosts visiting postdoctoral and undergraduate 
fellows and offers various activities, courses, summer programs, and other related 
activities promoting free expression.  

 

 
All 12 universities in the State University System have voiced a commitment to civil 
discourse and have provided numerous examples of programs and policies to establish, 
maintain, and support civil discourse throughout their living, learning, and working 
environment.   
 
In recent years, there have been incidents of unacceptable behaviors and violations of 
codes of conduct and personnel policies relating to civil discourse by administrators, 
faculty, and students in the system.  When such incidents occur, universities must 
respond to grievances with rapid response, thorough review, and adjudication according 
to their established policies.  This process is most valuable when the conflict is resolved, 
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the impacted individuals are redressed, and all involved can learn and grow from the 
experience.   
 
Moreover, programming restricting participation based on race or ethnicity, and in 
violation of existing university policies, has occurred with more frequency on Florida 
campuses.  Although perhaps well-intentioned, often the effect of these programs is to 
further divide and disenfranchise, rather than promote understanding through civil 
discourse. 
 

The Board of Governors, responsible for the management and operation of the State 
University System, is unequivocal in its support of civil discourse throughout its 12 
campus communities.   The Board believes that each campus community member has a 
unique and critical role in the adherence to civil discourse and the ongoing support of the 
establishment, maintenance, and evaluation of civil discourse initiatives.   
 
The Board of Governors' "Statement of Free Expression" remains an integral part of the 
Board's three-pronged mission for state universities: to deliver a high-quality academic 
experience for students, to engage in meaningful and productive research, and to provide 
a valuable public service for the benefit of local communities, metropolitan regions, and 
the state. 
 

I. The Board of Governors expects that the leadership at each university will 
operationalize the Board's commitment to open-minded and tolerant civil 
discourse by promoting, supporting, and regularly evaluating adherence 
to the principles set forth in the Board's Statement of Free Expression and 
cultivating a culture of civil discourse in all campus interactions, including 
academic, administrative, extracurricular, and social dealings. 

 

In its 2025 Strategic Plan, the Board of Governors sets forth its mission for the State 
University System and further states that the state universities will "support students' 
development of the knowledge, skills, and aptitudes needed for success in the global 
society and marketplace."  The Board strongly believes that the state universities are well-
positioned to provide the foundation for civil discourse learning, understanding, and 
growth for all campus community members. 
 
Each university's Accountability Plan is an annual report of specific accountability 
measures and strategic plans. 
  



II. The Board of Governors recommends that each university's 
Accountability Plan and Strategic Plan include a specific endorsement of 
the Board's Statement of Free Expression, as well as a clear expectation 
for open-minded and tolerant civil discourse throughout the campus 
community.  The Board of Governors will include similar statements and 
principles in its Strategic Plan for the State University System. 

 

State university boards of trustees have the powers and duties necessary for each 
university's operation, management, and accountability.  University civil discourse 
policies, programs, and initiatives should be viewed as strategic priorities by each board 
of trustees.  The Board of Governors also believes that university faculty senates and 
student governments have a vital role and should participate early and often in the 
development, implementation, evaluation, and support of civil discourse programs and 
initiatives. 
 

III. The Board of Governors recommends that the leadership of each 
university board of trustees, faculty senate, and student government 
annually review and endorse the Board's Statement of Free Expression 
and commit to the principles of civil discourse. 

 
IV. The Board of Governors recommends that each board of trustees 

conducts a thorough review of current student orientation programs, 
student codes of conduct, and employee policies and procedures to 
ensure consistency with the Board of Governors Statement of Free 
Expression, the principles of free speech and civil discourse, and 
compliance with section 1004.097, Florida Statutes. 

 

The university president has primary responsibility for establishing the campus culture 
and setting the day-to-day living, learning, and working environment for all university 
community members.  The president directs and monitors these efforts and is ultimately 
accountable for the civil discourse climate in the campus community. 
 
Board of Governors Regulation 1.001, University Board of Trustees Powers and Duties, 
states that the annual evaluation for university presidents addresses "responsiveness to 
the Board of Governors' strategic goals and priorities." 
  



V. Beginning in the 2022 presidential evaluation and contract renewal cycle, 
as a part of a president's evaluation, the Chair of the Board of Governors 
will consult with the board of trustees chair to review the university's 
campus free speech climate, including adherence to the principles set 
forth in the Board's Statement of Free Expression, the occurrence and the 
resolution of any issues related to the university's compliance with 
substantiated violations of section 1004.097, Florida Statutes, and the 
implementation of best practices promoting civil discourse. 

 

Board of Governors Regulation 1.001, University Boards of Trustees Powers & Duties, 
directs each board of trustees to adopt regulations or policies for a student code of 
conduct and establish a personnel program for all university employees.  These policies 
are required to include standards for performance and conduct as well as disciplinary 
actions, complaints, appeals, and grievance procedures.  
 
A university's personnel policies, orientation programs, and student code of conduct are 
critical to setting the tone for a climate of open-mindedness and tolerance for civil 
discourse.  More specifically, all university campus areas, including classrooms, lecture 
halls, offices, and extracurricular, residential, and social locales, offer opportunities for 
learning, tolerance, and growth.  Academic deans and directors, student affairs 
administrators, faculty, and students share responsibility for establishing and reinforcing 
tolerant, open-minded, and respectful discourse on a university campus.   
 

VI. The Board of Governors recommends that university academic, student 
affairs, and administrative leaders review student orientation 
programming, student codes of conduct, and employee personnel 
policies and procedures to ensure that they contain clear and 
unambiguous support for the Board's Statement of Free Expression, and 
the principles of free speech and civil discourse, and that they are in 
compliance with section 1004.097, Florida Statutes. 

 

VII. The Board of Governors recommends implementing the following best 
practices based on its review of university programs and initiatives that 
effectively promote and support civil discourse.  
 

  



 Instill the importance of civil discourse, academic freedom, and free speech 
from day one, utilizing student and employee orientation sessions, public 
assemblies, and official university documents and communications. 

 Schedule and host ongoing, campus-wide forums, dialogues, and debates 
on various issues and perspectives to promote open discussion, understanding, 
and learning opportunities. 

 Foster intellectual diversity by encouraging university leadership to: (1) promote 
viewpoint diversity and open-minded discussion and debate, and (2) highlight and 
enforce policies that prohibit programming that excludes participation based on 
race or ethnicity.  

 Avoid disinvitations by developing clear, viewpoint-neutral policies and 
procedures governing the invitation and accommodation of campus speakers. 

 Provide targeted educational and professional development opportunities 
for university administrative employees to reinforce free expression and open-
minded debate norms. 

 Encourage faculty to establish and maintain a learning environment in their 
classrooms and offices that supports open dialogue and the free expression 
of all viewpoints and create processes to evaluate the strength of such 
environments.   



 
The State University System of Florida and its twelve public postsecondary institutions 
adopt this Statement on Free Expression to support and encourage a full and open 
discourse and the robust exchange of ideas and perspectives on our respective 
campuses.  The principles of freedom of speech and freedom of expression in the United 
States and Florida Constitutions, in addition to being legal rights, are an integral part of 
our three-part university mission to deliver a high-quality academic experience for our 
students, engage in meaningful and productive research, and provide valuable public 
service for the benefit of our local communities and the state.  The purpose of this 
statement is to affirm our dedication to these principles and to seek our campus 
communities' commitment to maintaining our campuses as places where the open 
exchange of knowledge and ideas furthers our mission. 
 
A fundamental purpose of an institution of higher education is to provide a learning 
environment where divergent ideas, opinions, and philosophies, new and old, can be 
rigorously debated and critically evaluated.  Through this process, often referred to as the 
marketplace of ideas, individuals are free to express any ideas and opinions they wish, 
even if others may disagree with them or find those ideas and opinions to be offensive or 
otherwise antithetical to their own worldview.  The very process of debating divergent 
ideas and challenging others' opinions develops the intellectual skills necessary to 
respectfully argue through civil discourse.  Development of such skills leads to personal 
and scholarly growth and is an essential component of each of our institutions' academic 
and research missions. 
 
It is equally important not to stifle the dissemination of any ideas, even if other members 
of our community may find those ideas abhorrent.  Individuals wishing to express ideas 
with which others may disagree must be free to do so without fear of being bullied, 
threatened, or silenced.  This does not mean that such ideas should go unchallenged, as 
that is part of the learning process.  And though we believe all members of our campus 
communities have a role to play in promoting civility and mutual respect in that type of 
discourse, we must not let concerns over civility or respect be used as a reason to silence 
expression.  We should empower and enable one another to speak and listen, rather than 
interfere with or silence the open expression of ideas. 
 
Each member of our campus communities must also recognize that institutions may 
restrict unlawful expression, such as true threats or defamation.  Because universities 
and colleges are first and foremost places where people go to engage in scholarly 
endeavors, it is necessary to the efficient and effective operations of each institution for 
there to be reasonable limitations on the time, place, and manner in which these rights 
are exercised.  Each institution has adopted regulations that align with Florida's Campus 



Free Expression Act, section 1004.097, Florida Statutes, and the United States and 
Florida Constitutions and the legal opinions interpreting those provisions.  These 
limitations are narrowly drawn and content-neutral and serve to ensure that all members 
of our campus communities have an equal ability to express their ideas and opinions 
while preserving campus order and security. 
 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 





Recommendation 1: Leadership at each university will operationalize the

Board's commitment to open-minded and tolerant civil discourse.

Leadership at the University of West Florida has long promoted the principles of civil discourse

both in and outside the classroom. The tenants of such are entwined in professional

development, programs, services, and activities offered across campus.

During the spring 2022 semester, a central webpage devoted to Civil Discourse and free

expression was created that highlights the University’s commitment and outlines standards of

practice.

UWF has also recently convened its first Civil Discourse campus-wide stakeholder meeting. The

meeting included representatives from: the Provost’s office, the office of Equity and Diversity,

Student Engagement, the Dean of Students (including the office of Student Rights and

Responsibilities, Student Case Management, and Student Government Association), Student

Ombuds, Undergraduate Admissions (including Orientation programs), the Center for

Teaching, Learning, and Assessment, Institutional Communications, Faculty Senate, and

Human Resources.

Beyond discussing activities and initiatives already in practice, these representatives will also

serve as an ongoing Civil Discourse and Freedom of Expression working group. The work group

exists to foster a meaningful learning environment on campus through the promotion of civil

discourse and the freedom of expression. This working group recognizes the inherent value of

civil discourse and free expression in creating a robust exchange of ideas and perspectives on

campus. As such, the working group is dedicated to providing resources and guidance to the

campus community to promote a strong and inclusive “marketplace of ideas” for all.  The work

group began meeting summer 2022 and will provide oversight of respective initiatives, the

implementation of activities contained within the UWF Civil Discourse plan, and assess the

degree to which civil discourse and free expression are built into the campus culture.

Recommendation 3:  Leadership of each university board of trustees, faculty

senate, and student government annually review and endorse the Board's

Statement of Free Expression and commit to the principles of civil discourse.

At its June meeting,  the UWF Board of Trustees approved the proposed 2022-2027 Strategic

Plan. The Strategic Plan includes the addition of a strategic direction focused on creating a

culture of Inclusion and Civility. This strategic direction includes the goal for ensuring a

commitment to open-minded and tolerant civil discourse. A stated indicator of success is the

endorsement of the Board of Governors’ Statement of Free Expression by the University’s

boards and leadership.

During the fall 2022 semester, the Board's Statement of Free Expression will be brought before

UWF’s Board of Trustees, Faculty Senate, and Student Government Association for review and

endorsement. This presentation will set the foundation for an annual review and endorsement of

the Statement. Information regarding the review and endorsement and a link to UWF’s Civil

Discourse and Free Expression webpage will appear on each respective Board’s website.

Members of the Civil Discourse and Free Expression work group will provide regular updates to

each governing board regarding respective initiatives and the implementation of new activities.

https://uwf.edu/academic-engagement-and-student-affairs/departments/dean-of-students/civil-discourse-and-free-expression/


Recommendation 4:  Each board of trustees conducts a thorough review of

current student orientation programs, student codes of conduct, and employee

policies and procedures to ensure consistency with the Board of Governors

Statement of Free Expression, the principles of free speech and civil discourse,

and compliance with section 1004.097, Florida Statutes. 

At its June meeting, the UWF Board of Trustees approved the proposed 2022-2027 Strategic

Plan. The Strategic Plan includes the addition of a strategic direction focused on creating a

culture of Inclusion and Civility. This strategic direction includes the goal for ensuring a

commitment to open-minded and tolerant civil discourse. Indicators of success include annual

reviews of student orientation programs, codes of conduct and employee policies and

procedures to ensure consistency with the Board’s Statement of Free Expression, consistency

with the principles of free speech and civil discourse, and compliance with section 1004.097,

Florida Statutes.

Beginning with the 2022-2023 academic year, a thorough review of student orientation

programs, the Student Code of Conduct and pertinent employee policies and procedures will be

presented to the UWF Board of Trustees by members of the Civil Discourse and Free Expression

working group.

Recommendation 6:  University academic, student affairs, and administrative

leaders review student orientation programming, student codes of conduct, and

employee personnel policies and procedures to ensure that they contain clear

and unambiguous support for the Board's Statement of Free Expression, and the

principles of free speech and civil discourse, and that they are in compliance with

section 1004.097, Florida Statutes. 

At its June meeting, the UWF Board of Trustees approved the proposed 2022-2027 Strategic

Plan. The Strategic Plan includes the addition of a strategic direction focused on creating a

culture of Inclusion and Civility. This strategic direction includes the goal for ensuring a

commitment to open-minded and tolerant civil discourse. Indicators of success include annual

reviews of student orientation programs, codes of conduct and employee policies and

procedures to ensure consistency with the Board’s Statement of Free Expression, consistency

with the principles of free speech and civil discourse, and compliance with section 1004.097,

Florida Statutes.

University academic, student affairs, and administrative leaders regularly review student

orientation programming, student codes of conduct, and employee personnel policies and

procedures. Throughout the 2022-2023 academic year, the Civil Discourse and Free Expression

work group will formalize these actions and conduct a systematic review of student orientation

programming, student codes of conduct, and employee personnel policies and procedures to

ensure that they contain clear and unambiguous support for the Board's Statement of Free

Expression, and the principles of free speech and civil discourse. The work group will commit to

an annual review of these and other respective activities and initiatives.



Recommendation 7:  Implementing best practices that effectively promote and

support civil discourse. 

An environmental scan of current practices was conducted summer 2022. Throughout the

2022-2023 academic year, the Civil Discourse and Free Expression work group will continue to

create opportunities to promote and support civil discourse. These initiatives include:

● Creating a syllabus statement supporting Civil Discourse and Free Expression on campus

● Creating an incident response plan and process

● Identifying additional best practices from peer and aspirant institutions

Best Practice 1:

● Student orientation programs include the principles of civil discourse and free expression

as campus community standards. The summer 2022 virtual new student orientation

program includes direct reference to the Board’s Statement of Free Expression.

● The Office of Human Resources will enhance the new employee Onboarding Portal to

include UWF’s endorsement of the Board’s Statement of Free Expression and a link to the

UWF Civil Discourse web page. Expected implementation is November 2022.

● Training for student staff in various campus departments includes the principles of civil

discourse. For example, Resident Assistant training offered through the office of Housing

and Residence Life includes sessions regarding facilitating Conflict Resolution and

“Courageous Conversations.”  These practices will be expanded to other student staff

training programs. Expected implementation is fall 2022.

Best Practice 2: The environmental scan identified many ongoing programs and activities that

promote open discussion, understanding, and learning opportunities. Attendance at these

activities include students, staff, faculty, University leadership, and community members. Some

examples include:

● Campus Conversations series

● The Seligman First Amendment lecture series

● The Pace Lecture Series

● The Experience Downtown Lecture series

Best Practice 3: Several University policies and regulations include the University’s commitment

to diversity, equal opportunity, and free expression. They promote viewpoint diversity,

open-minded discussion, and prohibit programming that excludes participation based on race

or ethnicity. For example, University policy P-13.09-02/20 Prohibition of Discrimination,

Harrassment, and Retaliation clearly states UWF’s commitment to ensuring each member of the

University is permitted to work and study in an environment free from discrimination and

harrassment based on race or ethnicity.

Best Practice 4: Policies and procedures governing the invitation and accommodation of campus

speakers will be reviewed by University academic and student affairs administrators throughout

the 2022-2023 academic year.

Best Practice 5: The Civil Discourse and Free Expression work group will continue to review

educational and training opportunities throughout 2022-2023. Starting fall 2022, those already

identified will be promoted through the Civil Discourse webpage.

Best Practice 6: This is currently accomplished through hallmark faculty training opportunities

such as “New Chairs” and “All Chairs” programs and in utilizing faculty mentors as teaching

partners. An Administrative Fellow in the Division of Academic Affairs also provides support for

faculty development. Throughout 2022-2023, a faculty advisory group led by the Center for

Teaching Learning and Technology will guide efforts to enhance respective training and aid in

assessing the effectiveness of creating the environments described.
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Student Health and Wellbeing Update from the Dean of Students 
 

 
Recommended Action: 
Informational Item – No action necessary  
 
Background Information: 
In 2018, the Florida Board of Governors implemented a Student Wellness Dashboard as a strategy 
of addressing critical health and wellbeing issues system-wide.  As a result, UWF focused on 
creating an initiative aiming to provide education, resources, tools and programming to enhance 
the 8 dimensions of wellbeing including emotional, environmental, financial, intellectual, 
occupational, physical, social and spiritual wellbeing. This informational presentation is intended to 
provide a brief overview of student health and wellbeing needs and DAESA’s response to those 
needs at UWF. 
 
Implementation Plan: 
None. 
 
Fiscal Implications: 
None. 
 
Relevant Authority: 
BOG Wellness Dashboard 

 
 
Supporting Documents: 

1. PowerPoint Presentation  
 
Prepared by: 
Mary Anderson, Ph.D, Associate Vice President and Dean of Students, 
Division of Academic Engagement and Student Affairs, 850-474-2384, manderson1@uwf.edu 
 
Presenter: 
Mary Anderson, Ph.D, Associate Vice President and Dean of Students  
 

   

mailto:bot@uwf.edu
https://uwf.edu/offices/board-of-trustees/


Student Health 
& 

Wellbeing

Mary Anderson, Ph.D.
Associate Vice President & Dean of Students
November 16, 2023



National Student Mental Health

Anxiety is the most 
common presenting 

concern.

First-year students 
with elevated levels 

of academic distress 
and a history of a 

psychiatric 
hospitalization were 
48% more likely to 

withdraw from 
college.

History of trauma 
continues to 

increase.

Students with 
decreased academic 

distress who 
participate in an 
extracurricular 

activity were 51% 
less likely to 

withdraw.

Academic distress 
declined slightly but 

continues to be 
much higher than 
since before the 

onset of the 
COVID-19 pandemic.

Center for Collegiate Mental Health Annual Report, 2022

Center for Collegiate Mental Health. (2023, January). 2022 Annual Report (Publication No. STA 23-168)



Presenting Concerns at CAPS

Generalized Anxiety

Depression

Trauma

2

3

1



UWF First Year Needs Assessment

Emotional

Environmental

Intellectual

Occupational

Physical

Social

Spiritual

Financial

24 25 26 27 28 29 30

Total Score

Total Score



DAESA’s Response to Student Needs

• Strategic priority focusing on health and wellbeing

• Creation of a division-wide Health and Wellbeing Team

• Foundations for Academic Success courses include 3 weeks of 

instruction dedicated to wellbeing topics

• Increased mental health outreach

• SGA partnership to support current administration’s platform

• Senior Coordinator of Residential Student Wellbeing

• American College Health Association’s National College Health 

Assessment



Health & Wellbeing Programming

• Anxiety Busters Program (Emotional)

• Halloween Hike (Physical)

• Mindful Mondays (Spiritual)

• Think Ahead: Time Management & Study Skills (Intellectual)

• Back In Sync Bash (Social)

• Maple Market (Financial)

• Florida Caverns Day Trip (Environmental)

• Cocoa and Careers (Occupational)



Thank You
Any questions?

manderson1@uwf.edu
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